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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Tuesday, October 23, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong  

        

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

      

  

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

     

   

 A quorum was determined. 

 Absent:  Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

     

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek, explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an application and advised should 

their appeal be approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as 

soon as they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting 

any work.  You have one year to begin the project.   

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding:  

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL 5958A, Application of Southington Fire Dept. Co #2 

for special exception approval for the annual Christmas tree sale 

under Sections 3-01.31D & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 128 West 

Main Street, property of Town of Southington in an R-12 zone. 

 ERICK RACKLAND:  88 Hillside Avenue in Plantsville.  Representing 

Engine Company #2 in Plantsville.  We’d like to request permission to 

hold our annual Christmas tree sale as we’ve held for the past many 

years.  That’s really all we have to say. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Nothing’s changed.  Everything is going to be the 

same? 

 MR. RACKLAND:  Same as it is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you’re aware of the stipulations from last 

year? 

 MR. RACKLAND: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you have no issues with those? 

 MR. RACKLAND:  None. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Thank you.   You do do a nice job. 

 MR. RACKLAND:  Thanks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none – I’m sorry?  Hearing none, this application is 

closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 B. APPEAL #5959A, Application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

beginning on June 1,2013 to July 31, 2012 under Section 4-01.31 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 12 Grove Street & 735 Main Street, 

property of Faith Living Church Inc. at the intersection of Grove 

Street & Main Street in a CB zone. 

 MICHAEL KANE:  Good evening. My name is Mike Kane and I live at 

19 Ciccio Court in Plainville, CT.  I’m here representing the Faith 

Living Church and it is requesting permission to erect a tent for our 

annual vacation bible school which is occurring actually next July.   

 Just want to state that we are going to follow the same 

stipulations as this past year’s event.  There will be a double walled 

fence around the area.  There will be a policeman on duty during the 

time of the event.  We will be responsible for cleaning up the 

property each night of the event.  There will be no activity after 

9:30.  We have an insurance police. 

 Any questions? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Questions for the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Just relevant to the insurance, what was the limit 

on the insurance? I think we are specifying limits at this point. 

 THE CHAIR:   Usually, I thought it was, what was it a million 

dollars?  Or was it five? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I think it was two. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, $2 million. That’s what we had in the 

stipulations? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. It just said there was an insurance policy.  

And, I think that for purposes --- 

 MR. KANE:  We will provide a certificate.  Okay? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Because usually the town requires that, 

anyway. 

 We should put it in the stipulation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, when we make the motion, you can do that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  You don’t have any problem with the 9:30 – no 

activity --- 

 MR. KANE:  Not at all. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Because I know it was part of the discussion – 

 MR. KANE:  We have a lot of volunteers. I had plenty of people to 

help me clean up afterwards.  I don’t think that was an issue this 

year. 

 THE CHAIR: Is this running longer than last year? 

 MR. KANE: No. I think we’re just, we’re sticking to the 9:30 

curfew, you know, close.  What happens after the event is over is we 

have a meeting afterwards about 8:30.  Sometimes the volunteers stay 

around and kind of fellowship for a while and we’re trying to curtail 

that a little bit and make sure everybody and everything is cleaned up 

and out of there by 9:30. 

 THE CHAIR: No, I was – I’m sorry. I was more referring to the 

dates. 

 MR. KANE:  I’m sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  It seems like you are running what, two full months 

now? 

 MR. KANE: No.  What happens is the June 1
st
 request that we’re 

trying to get to set up some of the structure under the tent to be 

able to be ready for the July 15
th
.  The actually event occurs July 15

th
 

thru the 19
th
.  And, then we usually ask for a week after just to take 

it down.  So, you know, with volunteers, sometimes it doesn’t happen 

as quickly as we’d like, so we usually ask for at least a month before 

the event to actually start the preparation for it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any further questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  Anyone in 

favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #5960A, Application of Ray Kastner d/b/a Copper 

Ridge Realty LLC for a 37.51 sq.ft. Variance to allow a 237.51 sq.ft. 

shed where 200 sq.ft. is allowed under Sections 2-01A & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 20-22 Walnut Street, property of Copper Ridge 

Realty LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 RAYMOND KASTNER:  Good evening, my name is Raymond Kastner.  465 

Copper Ridge.  Just like Rob said, we’re looking for a 37.5 sf 

variance.  

 The issue is here the shed is already purchased.  It has to be 

relocated from where it is right now being held.  The situation is a 

family matter. It no longer can stay on the property anymore and I’m 

the one that’s got to move it and locate it. 

 So, it is not like I’m buying a storage unit and I can meet the 

requirements.  This has already been purchased and is already not 

there, but it has got to be relocated. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, you’ve already purchased this and it is not on 

any property yet? 

 MR. KASTNER:  It’s on a piece of property in town.  A family 

member, going through a divorce, and part of the divorce is the 

storage shed has to go. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. WYSONG:  Where on the Walnut Street property are you going to 

locate it? 

 MR. KASTNER:  Uh, Walnut Street, it is on the north side of 

Walnut Street.  The two family is on the west side. This will be just 

north of the --- there is a small garage there.  It will be basically 

next to the garage, 12’ within the property lines.  It’s a two family 

that I have a side yard and a back yard. 

 MR. GWOREK: Now, is this going to be the permanent location once 

it is moved there? 

 MR. KASTNER:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You’re moving it right to the right. 

 MR. KASTNER:  Right to the right of the garage so it kind of fits 

in there.  The garage is a two car garage but as you can see on the 

plans, it’s small, outdated garage. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I’ve been up there and I’ve looked at it.  

Everything is falling down. 
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 MR. KASTNER:  It will have to be taken care of.  But this shed 

isn’t a garage that you can actually put vehicles in.  It is more of a 

storage and stuff like that. 

 The two car garage I have there, as you’ve seen, isn’t a garage 

that can actually be used right now.  It will have to be rebuilt and 

restructured. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If the shed has to be moved, can the people sell the 

shed?  They don’t have to keep it, do they? 

 MR. KASTNER:  The problem with selling it, people would have to  

take it up, move it and then relocate it and it wouldn’t be cost 

effective for someone to sell it because you would take a big hit. 

 It’s easier, if you are going to buy a shed, you would go to the 

same company, have them make it to your specifications and put it in 

the ground probably cheaper. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right, but then you are intimating a financial 

hardship and --- 

 MR. KASTNER:  No, I am not saying it is a financial hardship. 

But, I don’t know how you call it a  hardship. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, what’re we talking about is less than 20%?   So 

it is minor. 

 MR. KASTNER:  It’s less than 20%.  

 MR. LAPORTE: Yah, so it’s minor. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 I’m sorry? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Nothing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Is there anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #5961A, Application of the Cellar Fine Wines, LLC 

for special exception approval to allow a package store liquor permit 

at this location under Section 4-01.32B, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 826-842 Queen Street (832 Queen Street) property of West 

Queen Developers LLC at the intersection with Aircraft Road in a B 

zone. 

 LEONARD MELLOW:  230 Chestnut Oak Road, Foster, Rhode Island. 

 SHERRI (Inaudible):  230 Chestnut Oak Road, Foster, Rhode Island. 

 MR. MELLOW:  Essentially, what we are looking to do is this is an 

existing store at the current location currently operating.  And, 

we’re in negotiations to purchase the fixtures, assets, so forth and 

apply for a license with the liquor control. Essentially assume the 

same operation of the store under a different ownership. 

 So, we are looking to get zoning authority approval for our 

liquor application.  We can’t submit the liquor application without 

the zoning board approval. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that it? 

 MR. MELLOW:  That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is the floor plan still the same last? 

 MR. MELLOW:  The floor plan is still the same.  We’re just doing 

some minor rearranging of shelves and things like that.  But the floor 

plan, the coolers and the layout of the register and doorway and 

everything is remaining the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Do you have a letter from the property owner?  

When last we spoke you said you were going to bring it to the meeting. 

 MR. MELLOW:  Allowing for?   We are in the process of getting a 

lease with him but we can’t get a lease until we get the application 

in.  So he is kind of hesitant to sign a lease when we don’t have – 

 MR. O’KEEFE: (Interrupting)  Mr. Chairman,  I think we have a 

standing problem if there is no signed lease. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. Well, we’ve had this discussion before and I 

think you are right.   

 We’re --- we shouldn’t be approving an application unless you’ve 

got a firm lease in your hand or if the current property owner comes 

here because you know right now you are not in standing with regard to 

that particular location unless you’ve got a signed lease in your 

hand. 



8 

 

 MR. MELLOW:  Correct.  But we can’t--- it’s kind of like, when we 

talked the other day it was more of you know, we need to get the 

application in with the liquor control commission before they even --- 

because we may not get approved for whatever reason.  It doesn’t 

happen often.  But there is always that chance that the liquor control 

commission would not approve us so then we cannot even go in and get a 

– operate a package store. 

 THE CHAIR:  Couldn’t you have a lease contingent on approval of 

getting the license?  Because right now you have no ownership or 

contractual obligation for this particular location granting you 

approval to go to the liquor commission when in fact you don’t own the 

property or you are not leasing the property. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can we stipulate that he has to prove to the staff 

in writing that he does get ---that he does have a lease? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Again, I think that either the owner has to sign 

the application and it’s the owner’s application. Or the applicant has 

to have an interest in the real estate which would be a lease which 

would be contingent upon securing approval which is very common. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ve had this discussion before in the same 

situation that arose and we tabled it until we can get that particular 

paperwork or if the current leasee comes here and he is the one 

talking. 

 So, I think the lease with the stipulation in it that the lease 

is contingent upon approval of the liquor --- I don’t see any problem 

with this board approving.  I mean, I can’t speak for the rest of the 

board but typically we don’t as long as you are not changing anything 

radically.  But I think you need the proper documentation before this 

board can move forward and approve it. 

 MR. MELLOW:  Is that something that the board even has to just 

sign this zoning authority approval?  It just talks about the zoning 

ordinance.  I mean, we can’t really do --- the approval that is asking 

for the signature basically says that, you know, the zoning officials 

familiar with the zoning ordinance and by-laws of the city in that 

they do not prohibit the sale of alcohol beverages under the type of 

liquor permit we are applying for.  I don’t think it’s even you guys 

granting us approval at that point.  I think it’s more just saying 

that we can sell liquor currently in that location. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  And, that’s true.  The problem is you are not 

the leasee of that particular property.  Until you have a letter 

stating that you  are a leasee --- but it could be contingent on 

approval --- then we can vote on it.  Then we can approve it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  Because the owner of the property could 

obviously get that because he owns the property and has the right to 

do that.  If you are not an owner and you’re not a lessee, um, then 
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we’re saying that you --- we can’t tell you that you can operator a 

liquor business because we can’t even tell you that you can go on that 

property. 

 MR. MELLOW:  Correct.  Yah, I guess that’s where I get confused 

on.   

 SHERRI:  Now, is it possible if we, you know, if we get this 

contract from him with that amendment in there, that we just submit 

that and not have to wait until next month for the next meeting?  Do 

you know what I mean? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Two weeks. 

 THE CHAIR:  We meet every two weeks. 

 SHERRI:  Oh, okay.  I thought it was monthly. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The next meeting is – it’s once a month because 

the next meeting is November 27
th
.  Due to Veteran’s Day.  We have one 

meeting on the 27
th
.  You know, we maybe could talk about having a 

special meeting between. 

 THE CHAIR:  I leave that up to the board. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  We could talk about that after. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: That’s certainly a possibility.  But I do think we 

have to cross the t’s and dot the i’s. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  No, you are absolutely right.  And, that’s 

something you probably should put in your book of tricks that you know 

when you get an application  like this --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, I did state that we did need a letter from 

the property owner. 

 THE CHAIR: I think we need more than just  letter.  I think we 

need – because a letter doesn’t give them standing, either.  It just – 

it’s a letter. 

 I think if he had a signed contract with that stipulation in it, 

then it’s not an issue. 

 So, what we’ll do is, you know, I will ask for a motion to 

continue the public  hearing.  And, then if you come in with that 

lease signed with that stipulation in it, then we’ll talk about after 

calling a special meeting before the next meeting. 

 MR. MELLOW:  Yah, only because the liquor --- just to get the 

application in, that’s six weeks and then we’re in January. Nobody 

doesn’t buy anything then. 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand. 
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 MR. MELLOW:  Not a good time. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Is a lease necessary or would a letter of intent 

from the current owner work?  A letter of intent to lease with 

stipulations?  And, that would – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The town attorney would have to look into it but 

there has to be an ownership interest.  And, certainly, a lease with 

contingencies is very typical.  When people buy houses they have all 

kinds of contingencies. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I sense that the applicant wants to get things 

moving and I’m sure it’s a long and arduous process.  And, in 

business, sometimes the final lease, even with stipulations, sometimes 

is after protracted negotiation.  So, I ask whether if there was a 

letter of intent that I would take that would be a legal contract. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we could ask the applicant to work with Rob. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The owner could co-sign the application and that’s 

all you really need.  Not a letter of intent, but the owner co-signs 

the application and you have co-applicants.  Then he can assign his 

interest in the approval to the co-applicant – 

 THE CHAIR:  You know, the application you filed with the board?  

If he co-signs that, that puts him as part of the appeal. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, then he is assigning it through you as the 

other co-applicant and you don’t have to come back before us.  That’s 

easier than a letter of intent. 

 THE CHAIR: You won’t have to come before us.  We will have to 

continue the public hearing until that comes before us.  Correct? 

 Okay?  So, either way.  Okay?  Fill out a new application with 

the current owner signing as a co-signer on it or a signed lease with 

the contingent in it that it is contingent upon you getting approval 

for the liquor license. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you be able to amend the existing application 

if we continued the public hearing by virtue of the co-applicant’s 

signature or would it require a new application? 

 THE CHAIR: I would think, because it would have to be posted --- 

would it have to be posted, Rob, if you fill out a new application?  

If you fill out a new appeal, you’ve got to post it, correct? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The new --- if he tables this, we can bring it 

over and it’d just be old, you know be back on the – 

 THE CHAIR:  Continue the public hearing. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yah.   
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, let’s do that. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  That would be an easier transition. 

 THE CHAIR:  The we don’t have to post it in the paper and wait 

the two weeks and all of that.  Okay?  

 Can I have a motion --- I’m sorry? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So what is going to happen is we’re probably going 

to have to talk about setting up a special meeting in between the 

time.  If you come tomorrow or the day after.  We’ll get the property 

owner to sign this and then we’ll see when you’re free and see when 

they’re free and we’ll set it up. 

 MR. MELLOW:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Make a motion that we continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I’ll second that. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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 E. APPEAL #5966A, Application of Riverbend Associates II for a 

200’ distance variance to 200’ where 400’ is required from a church 

for the sale of alcoholic beverages under Section 4-01.32B, 11-04.1A & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1079 Queen Street Unites 17, 18 & 19 

property of Riverbend Associates II in a B zone. 

 JAMES SAKONCHECK:   Good evening, for the record, my name is  Jim 

Sakoncheck.  I’m an engineer and surveyor with the firm of Kratzert & 

Jones.  And, my family has an interest in the Riverbend Center 

Shopping Center and I am representing them tonight. 

 I am also representing Parul Patel and (Inaudible) Patel.  They 

are the owners of an existing liquor store across from Friendly’s for 

many years and that building will be demolished or has been demolished 

and they are forced to relocate their business.  And, they would like 

to relocate their business in Riverbend Shopping Center. 

 Riverbend is located at 1079 Queen Street.  It is on the north 

part of town about one mile north of Route 84.  Fortunately, it seems 

to be more than a thousand feet away from other liquor stores.  I know 

that is no longer a requirement but it is a nice thing to mention. 

 We’re here for two applications tonight.  One is for a variance 

and the second is for the special exception.  And, right now, Appeal 

5966A is for the variance and that is what I am going to talk about 

right now. 

 The issue is a zoning regulation that requires a distance of 400’ 

where a church is situated so that the church should be 400’ away from  

where any alcoholic beverages are sold.  An old historical 

requirement.  And, I’m going to be talking about two situations 

tonight. 

 One is the Kingdom Hall of Jehovah’s Witnesses which is quite a 

large established place of worship and second I am going to talk about 

a business that happens to be in the Riverbend Center that happens to 

have the word “church” in its name.  I am going to be talking about 

that as a separate issue. 

 But first, let’s talk about the Kingdom Hall.  Now, I think there 

is a physical characteristic of the two properties that makes the 

application for a variance justified based on the physical parameters.  

Now, I have here a map from the town GIS thing and this is Queen 

Street coming up and here is River Street going across.  Here is 1079 

Queen Street.  An existing building. And, Queen Liquor would be 

located right in this corner right over here (indicating) and 

occupying an area of 3,600 sf.  And, the corner of that leased 

property happens to be 389’ away from the premises owned by the 

Kingdom Hall.  And, 389’ is certainly less than 400’. 

 But there is a reason River Street is named River Street and that 

is the Quinnipiac River flows right across over here (indicating).  
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And, that creates a  physical barrier, a physical separation that 

cannot be crossed by a person or vehicle.   It’s the Quinnipiac River, 

a substantial river.  And, in fact, for somebody to go from the front 

door of the proposed Queen Liquor, he’d go down Queen Street, over the 

bridge where the Route 10 crosses the Quinnipiac River, go down River 

Street and get to the Kingdom Hall, he would travel a distance of 

2,400’.  So for somebody to physically get between the two properties, 

you would have to travel a considerable distance. 

 More than that, the river and associated wetlands next to it, 

there is a substantial vegetated tree line and brush line there all  

along the river so you cannot see between these two buildings.   

 So we have a situation where we are close at 389’ between 

proposed store and the premises of the Kingdom Hall, which is less 

than 400’, but we have a hardship because of the river that prevents 

any kind of direct access and in reality you would have to go 2,400’ 

to physically get between the two premises.  So, I certainly believe 

this situation more than fulfills the intent of the application or 

separation. 

 Before I go on, are there any questions I should address with 

respect to the Kingdom Hall? 

 THE CHAIR:  We are talking Appeal 96 – I’m sorry, 5966A. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I just passed around something I did receive via 

email. If you want to just take a minute to read that and go over it. 

 THE CHAIR:  What I’d like to do is I’d like to suggest a five or 

ten minute recess to read this paperwork that was just handed to us.  

We can read it – 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  If I might, before you read, let me ask also 

that you distribute this.  (Passed in) 

 (Distribution) 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can we make both exhibits, please? 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion for a ten minute recess? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Make a motion for a ten minute recess. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote) 

 THE CHAIR:  We will take a ten minute recess to read through this 

paperwork. 
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 (Whereupon, the meeting was recessed at 7:29 o’clock, p.m.) 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was resumed at 7:34 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

CHAIRMAN SALKA, resuming the Chair: 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions of the applicant on this particular appeal? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They don’t have church services? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I do not get directly involved in their 

business.  I will say that prior to leasing to them, I did go to their 

house and witness one of their meetings.  There were about twelve 

people and they certainly talked about issues related to, you know, 

their calling.  But I do not you know, really call it, you know, a 

church as indicated in the intent of 11-04. 

 For example, specifically, we made it so that whatever business 

functions he was doing at his house he could now do over here.  We 

specifically made it for a limited number of people that would attend.   

 The threshold is, interestingly a neutral one, is the building 

code.  Not the zoning code.  The building code.  And, the church is 

considered a place of assembly.  However, there is an exception for a 

room where they have 49 or fewer people. Then it is no longer called a 

place of assembly, but it is called a business.  And, so again, not 

only --- that’s another area we mentioned in the letter that is why it 

is considered a business. It is small enough that it doesn’t break 

that threshold   that would be considered a place of assembly. 

 And, the actual function of the meeting seems to be exactly like 

what you might see at a real estate agency. My wife, who works for 

Calcagni, every week, they have weekly meetings.  A bunch of people in 

the room talking their business.  And, my own officer where I do 

engineering often have meetings of you know, all the contractors and 

owners and  you know, for a construction project and we’re talking out 

business.  

 And, so consequently, I think it’s more the function.  The 

function is a space that is certainly for him more businesslike than 

his house.  It’s not large enough to be considered a place of 

assembly. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Who determines that?  The amount of people? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The area, the space.  And, also --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Who determines the amount of people for worship?  

Because you are saying it is not a place of worship. 
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 MR. SAKONCHECK:  You know, I went to the internet. Not even 

federal government has chosen to decide a specific definition of what 

is considered a house of worship.  You are running into very important 

issues of freedom of speech.  Freedom of thought.  And, freedom of 

association.  So, you know, I am certainly not going to try to define 

what worship is any more than the federal government has chosen to 

define it.  I was looking for that definition to bring it here.  It 

does not exist. 

 THE CHAIR:  The question is, a church normally has to file 

paperwork.  Aren’t they, either a license or something with --- when 

you have a house of worship. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would they be a tax exempt entity and the other 

thing is are you the representative of the landlord? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are acting as agent of the landlord? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As the agent of the landlord, you would be able to 

produce a copy of the lease for the commission and we could look at 

the use provision as to permitted uses in the lease and make a 

determination based on the permitted uses in the lease as to whether 

or not it constitutes a place of worship. 

 THE CHAIR:  But doesn’t a place of worship have to file as a 

nonprofit?  Maybe they don’t have to, I guess.  But if they’re having 

to pay  taxes on that property then is it classified as a house of 

worship?  Most house of worships, the first thing they file --- what’s 

that? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  They don’t own it. 

 THE CHAIR: You still have to pay business tax and all of that 

stuff.  If they don’t do that, then I would think, I mean, there may 

not be a fixed definition but to me, that would be a definition of not 

being a place of worship. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  To me, the most relevant would be the lease and see 

what is a permitted use by the terms of the lease. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  And, I can state for the record, that is a 

standard clause in our lease and that is the use of the premises shall 

be for blank.  And, the word we put in there was “meetings”.  Use of 

the premises shall be used for meetings.  That was the extent of the 

description.  That is exactly what it says and I put it on the record. 

 (Pause) 



16 

 

 THE CHAIR: While Matt is thinking that over, is there any other 

questions? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Yes, I have a question for the applicant.  Can you 

just clarify, in the application you say from the  church 200’ 

variance.   

 In your explanation you talked about 389’ from the church on 

River Street. So is the 200’ --- are you referring to the office space 

in the plaza? 

 Because if 400’ is required, it seems like you would need two 

variances, right? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Let me clarify that.  The 200’ was placed and 

after developing this map, after getting more accurate information 

from the town’s GIS, I discovered that the actual distance between --- 

at first --- I thought it was from building to building or building to 

property line.   

 But actually the proposed liquor store only occupies a small spot 

within the building.  So, I think the correct interpretation of your 

regulations would be from the nearest part of the leased premises that 

sells alcohol to the closest part of the property or premises of the 

Kingdom Hall, Jehovah Witnesses, property. 

 And, fortunately, 200’ is less or more restrictive or more than 

the notice to the public of an issue than a larger number of 384’.  I 

will say that from the corner of the same building --- from the corner 

of the same building where you know, to the premises is 269’. 

 But since the last 160’ of the building is doing other functions 

and not selling alcohol, I think that the correct interpretation would 

be 389’.  But fortunately, the notice of 200’ is more or a higher 

number so there would be more notice to the public. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So, I think we have --- the board has to be clear 

whether we are talking about plaza’s position versus the actual 

church. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess that is what I am confused on. When I look at 

Appeal 5966, I thought we were talking about the small building that’s 

within the same complex. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So, another office space within the plaza. 

 THE CHAIR: Office space within the plaza.  I don’t see anywhere 

where you are asking for a variance of the 389 vs the 400 or 11’ 

variance.  I am not sure where that even --- 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So then the question is, why are we calling it a 

church?  If specifically they identified that they don’t want to be 

considered a church in the lease which the property owner and the 
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church established in the lease said they do not want to be treated as 

a religious establishment. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I didn’t hear that.  What I heard was that the name 

church was used in the lease and that the purpose of the lease was for 

meetings. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I think I read that in the e-mail here.  It was 

submitted.  It said the lease arrangement was specifically arranged to 

make sure zoning regulation 11-21 special requirements for places of 

worship did not apply. 

 Is that correct? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, does it so state that in the lease?  Or is 

that an interpretation of the lease? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s exactly right. You’ve got to remember, I am 

in the business of having my customers come in front of the planning & 

zoning all the time, so I have more than ordinary knowledge of the 

requirements of the zoning regulations. So I certainly was aware of 

Section 11-04 and how, if you’re going to have a church, a place of 

assembly, a place that will have a significant number of people 

congregating at once creating traffic issues and other issues of 

compelling government interest, you need a special permit. 

 However, under the direct interpretation of the law if a business 

a part of their business has some  kind of religious function 

included, I mean, if you go to an Elks Club, they have an invocation 

at the start of every meeting.  You know. And, that’s a club. 

 Yet, there is clearly something of a religious nature that 

happens before the meetings of many of these clubs.   So, I do have 

knowledge of the fact that a business is generally permitted in this 

zone.  And, that a business under your regulations, you allow certain 

specific activities and what we’re doing inside this building is very 

similar to what you have for an agency for real estate and insurance.  

It is similar to what you have for clubs and lodges.  It is similar to 

what you would have for business and for professional offices.  

 And, it is small enough that it is really not creating the ---  

you go to a catholic church in town, you might have hundreds of people 

coming with their cars in the last five minutes, park and go inside – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I am not sure – 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  -- to church. 

 THE CHAIR:   -- that that applies. Because I mean, there are a 

number, I mean, there is hundreds of store front churches that are 

classified churches and they only have 12 or 15 congregants and they 
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worship.  So I wouldn’t make that distinction of a catholic church 

with hundreds of people.  There are hundreds of store front churches 

if you go to any town in any city in Connecticut you will find them. 

 The issue I think really is not that. The issue is how is the 

lease written and if the lease is written as it states here, that it 

did not apply, that the special requirements for a place of worship --

- I’m sorry.  Yah, they did not apply, then I would look at it and say 

that it is not a church.   

 I mean, it may have a church name.  It may be a church 

office,persay, like you’re saying it is conducting --- I’m sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t think a lease can say a zoning provision 

doesn’t apply.    The lease can say what is allowed and what is not 

allowed.  The zoning board can say whether or not it violates the 

lease.  They can’t make that determination. 

 THE CHAIR:  True. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, they can say it’s for meetings and the 

prohibited use of the premises would be as a place of worship. 

 THE CHAIR:  If the church body or the church leadership signed 

that document --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then we’d have no problem. There wouldn’t be a 

variance required.  

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Or if there was, it would be the 10’.  The 389 

versus the 400.   

 So I am confused as to why the applicant put church on the 

application versus --- 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Let me clarify that.  First of all – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  If this is not a church, what’re we doing here 

then?  If this is not a church. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, because it still --- you’re still moving this 

application from a liquor  license, so we’re talking more that than    

can they relocate to this location.  The church is sort of anecdotal 

if in fact it is not a church. 

 It really comes down to:  is it a church or is it not?  And,  I 

think that this board needs to determine based on the lease because 

you’re saying that, you know, is the lease written and we can 

determine it’s not a church. 

 If it is not a church, then we’re talking, they want to relocate 

to this and then I guess I still am a little confused on the 389’.  

That’s nowhere. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s from a different church.  That’s a different 

church. 

 THE CHAIR:  I know.  And, it’s nowhere here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It is not in the application. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is not in any of the applications, so, it still 

needs to be it seems to me. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s included if he is asking for a 200’ variance. 

He only needs 11’. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  You are right about that.  Okay. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Let me bring up two points to confirm for 

clarity that we are asking for a variance for our distance from the 

Kingdom Hall and we are of the position that there are no variances 

required with respect to the other business that happens to have 

church in its name. 

 And, there is another point that I think would clarify the issue 

here and that is there is federal act that is known as the Religious 

Land Use and Institutionalized Person Act of 2000.  I am going to 

submit this into the record. 

 I would like to read two portions of this act into the record.  

And, it starts:  protection of land use as a religious exercise.  

Substantial burdens.  General Rule. No government shall impose or 

implement a land use regulations in a manner that imposes a 

substantial burden on the religious exercise of a person including a 

religious assembly or institution unless the government demonstrates 

that the imposition of the burden on that person, assembly or 

institution is in furtherance of a compelling government interest and 

is the least restrictive means of furthering that government interest. 

 Later it goes to say and I put it in bold and circled it:  

Discrimination and exclusion.  Number one:  Equal Terms:  No 

government shall impost or implement a land use regulation in a manner 

that treats a religious assembly or institution on less than equal 

terms with a non religious assembly or institution. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t know how that is relevant to this 

application.  This application is for a liquor store, not a church.  

We are not talking about a church. 

 MR. SAKONECHECK:  It is relevant because it is support to the --- 

it is further evidence that not only is the use of premises for a 

meeting --- look at the letter signed by both the tenant of the uh --- 

Pentecostal Church and the landlord succinctly says:  Riverbend Plaza 

has rented space for meetings in shopping center to an organization 

named Heritage United Pentecostal Church. 
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 So again, there is points (a) it was for meetings.  (b) Meetings 

are allowed in a business zone for similar uses like real estate 

agencies, clubs and lodges and businesses and that government under 

the Equal Terms Provision cannot say that because a particular 

conversation may or may not have a religious theme --- they can’t 

treat that any more harsh than they would treat a non religious 

institution. 

 So if the business of this particular tenant happens to be 

something that is similar to the other things permitted by zoning, 

it’s just one further reason why it can be considered a business under 

the act. 

 THE CHAIR: I am not sure I agree with that.  I’m not a member of 

the Supreme Court, either.  And,that’s what it’s coming to here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Quite simply, if we saw the lease, we would know 

what the lease said rather than seeing a conclusion as to what the 

lease says. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I think what you are referring to with all 

the paperwork you submitted was if a church wanted to come into that 

location, we can’t treat it any differently.  You’ve got a church or 

an assembly or a church office, whatever you want to call it there 

already and I’m not sure that applies. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Okay, I would be happy if the --- I know you 

have other things on the agenda.  I can have a copy of that lease in 

your hands in about uh --- fifteen minutes. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR: Why don’t we just, we can continue the public hearing 

and then when he comes back, we can reopen it. 

 Okay, can I have a motion to continue the public hearing on this 

appeal? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Move to continue the public hearing on Appeal 

#5966A. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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 F. APPEAL #5962A, Application of Parul Patel d/b/a Queen 

Liquors LLC for special exception approval to allow a package store 

liquor permit at this location under Sections 4-01.32B, 11-04 & 15-05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1079 Queen Street Unites 17, 18 & 19, 

property of Riverbend Associates II in a B zone. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Request to table that until after I return. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I move that we continue Appeal 5962A. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

 

 

 



22 

 

 G. APPEAL #5963A, Application of Sanders & Rachel Hoffman for 

a 8.6’ side yard setback variance to 11.4’ where 20’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the  Zoning Regulations, 43 Hitchcock Road, 

property of Rachel E Hoffman in an R-20/25 zone. 

 SANDY HOFFMAN:  Good evening.  I am Sandy Hoffman, 43 Hitchcock 

Road.  And, I’m looking for permission to build an attached garage to 

my home. 

 I submitted --- with my application I submitted letters from 

three of my neighbors that have no objections. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can I read that into the Minutes? 

 THE CHAIR:  Please. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  September 5, 2012.  Planning & Zoning Commission.  

Southington, Connecticut.  To Whom It May Concern:   We have no 

objection to the variance being granted to 43 Hitchcock Road for the 

construction of an attached garage.  William (Inaudible)   37 

Hitchcock Road. 

 September 5, 2012.  Planning & Zoning Commission.  Southington, 

Connecticut.  To Whom It May Concern:   We have no objection to the 

variance being granted to 43 Hitchcock Road for the construction of an 

attached garage.  Gustavo Gonzalves, 48 Hitchcock Road. 

 September 5, 2012.  Planning & Zoning Commission.  Southington, 

Connecticut.  To Whom It May Concern:   We have no objection to the 

variance being granted to 43 Hitchcock Road for the construction of an 

attached garage.  Richard Gavvette, 47 Hitchcock Road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, for your hardship, you are saying you have a 

septic system in the rear yard, right? 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  I have a septic system in the rear yard so if I was 

to put anything it would be unattached or down any further I wouldn’t 

have any access to my septic system. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Typically, isn’t a garage, Rob, about 12 x 24? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are asking for an oversized garage. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  An oversized garage, correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Can you work with 16 x 24 as opposed to 20 x 24 and 

reduce the variance to 4’ and that  would still be an oversized 

garage. 
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 MR. HOFFMAN: Well, I am basically looking for a --- I’d love to 

be able to get two vehicles in and even a 20 x 24, I don’t think I can 

do that and I obviously have a snow blower and things I can’t get 

access to in the wintertime. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the application says you are looking for a one 

car garage, an oversized.  And, 16 x 24 would be an oversized one car 

garage. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  I don’t consider --- I consider 20 x 24 to be an 

oversized one car garage.  A 12 x 24 is a --- especially now, with the 

size of – I have an SUV and with the size of the vehicles.  And, my 

wife has a vehicle, even at 20 x 24,I don’t think you can get two cars 

into the garage.  Even an oversized, to get my SUV in and to get snow 

blowers and lawn mowers and other equipment, I just don’t think it is 

practical under the circumstances. 

 Particularly in look at what the neighborhood has for all of the 

existing garages. I don’t think you will find one that is less than 20 

x 24.  I mean, anywhere in the neighborhood. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Those are two car garages. 

 MR. HOFFMAN: No, they’re not two car garages. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Some are one and some are two.  I was up there. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But, would you be able to work with the 16 x 24. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  I could certainly work with it but you know, I 

don’t think it would be practical given the circumstances.  If I have 

the room and there is no objections from any of my neighbors.  I am 

not  infringing on any of their property. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But we have had the issues of neighbors and 

basically our role is not --- it is good that the neighbors don’t 

object but our determination has to be made on the special 

circumstances of the property and not the popularity in the 

neighborhood. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  I certainly understand that but I’m just looking at 

what is existing in the neighborhood and what is practicality.  You 

know, in 2012. 

 MR. LAPORTE: In other words, I think what he is saying is if you 

went with a 16 x 24 – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You’ve got a 4’ variance. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  -- you can still get your snow blowers and your 

extra – 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can get a large car in there. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You still have plenty of room to get your snow 

blower and your lawn mowers or whatever you’ve got.  In a 16 x 24. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  That is a matter of opinion, sir.  I understand 

what you’re saying.  I am looking at it again from the practical 

standpoint of what is existing on all of my neighboring properties. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, you have a decision to make.  If we can table 

this application and the decision you have to make would be if you 

want to leave it the way it is and the board votes you down, you’ve 

got to wait six months to come back if you want any kind of a 

variance. 

 Or you can take the advice of the board or the recommendation of 

a couple of the board members and say, yes, I will be satisfied with a 

16’ and then we can vote on that.  And, if we approve that, we can 

move forward with it.  That’s a choice that you can make. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  How long do I have to make that choice?  I mean, 

you are asking me to make a choice right now without speaking to my 

wife or anyone else that you know – 

 THE CHAIR:  Again, we can – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We can table the application. 

 THE CHAIR:  -- table the application.  Or continue the public 

hearing.  Table the application.   And, you can come back at our next 

meeting.  So that’s a month from now. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  When would you be planning on building this?  Next 

spring? 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  No, I want it prior to the winter because obviously 

the last couple of winters or two winters ago was extremely difficult.  

I didn’t have egress from house even because I couldn’t get my snow 

blowers up to the driveway to get my driveway done.  And, I couldn’t 

do the sidewalks. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, the thing is, we are planning on a --- you know, 

we are talking about a special meeting. We’ll decide the date on that.  

So we can move it up probably in the next couple of weeks.  But again, 

I can’t guarantee that right now.  But that is a decision you have to 

make. 

 If you say I want to go forward the way it is, um, and then you 

take a chance of getting it voted down.  

 If you talk to your wife – 
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 MR. HOFFMAN:  Obviously, it sounds  like I am going to get voted 

down you know, from what I’m hearing here.  So it wouldn’t be, it 

wouldn’t make a lot of sense, but I would like to table it and be able 

to speak to my wife and make a decision without her being heard and 

have to wait another six months.  Certainly. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  That’s your choice. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  So when, or what is the next step then? 

 THE CHAIR:   The next step is we’ll have a motion to table. Then 

at our next meeting --- I’m sorry, if we table it can we bring it up 

at the next meeting?  Do we have to advertise it?  Or can we continue 

the public hearing and not have to advertise it?  I think continue.  

Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Mr. Chairman?  Can we ask a couple of more 

questions? 

 THE CHAIR:   Sure.  Yes, absolutely. 

 So when he leaves here, he knows --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  I would like to give some guidance to the applicant 

on what I would be looking for in case we choose to continue this and 

he comes before the board on a continuation. 

 THE CHAIR:   Absolutely. 

 MR. WYSONG:  There is a chimney on the side of the house that 

detracts from the entrance to the garage.  You show 20’ but you have 

an effective entrance to the garage narrower than 20’.  I would like 

to know where the chimney is relative to the garage. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  The chimney is --- the chimney would still be in 

front of the garage.  It wouldn’t be affected. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, if you are going to drive a car, you are not 

in a 20’ opening.  You are looking at a – 

 MR. HOFFMAN: Where the chimney exists now on the side of the 

house that is adjacent to the driveway.  And, where the garage is 

going to be built behind that where you still would drive past that 

chimney, just like I drive past that chimney now to park the vehicle, 

I would drive past that chimney, too, to gain access to the garage. 

 MR. WYSONG: Okay  I would also like to know how close the 

neighbor’s house is to the southeast property line. 

 The plot plan we have shows that you are house is 29.63 feet from 

the property line.  My sense is your neighbor’s house is closer to the 

property line than that. 

 MR. HOFFMAN: I don’t know. 
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 THE CHAIR:  You can bring that back at the – 

 MR. WYSONG:  When you come back, I would like to have that 

information. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  You want to know how close my neighbor’s house will 

be to – 

 MR. WYSONG:  To the garage. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  -- to the garage.  My neighbor’s house to the 

garage I believe would be about, I’m guessing it would be about maybe 

16’.  I’m not positive. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, run a tape between them. The two houses.  And, 

then we can do the math. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I do have an old subdivision plan here from 1969.  

I don’t know if the board would like to take a look at it. It looks 

like it is about – from the property line – about 20’. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think what the board is asking let’s have the 

applicant measure it out --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  If it does get tabled, we can add this in the next 

packet to show exactly. 

 THE CHAIR:  The other thing, I mean --- continue if you’ve got 

some questions. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because you are already a legal nonconforming on 

the other side. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s the 15’. 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, the addition in the front is a legal 

nonconforming, I assume, or it was built with a variance at one time. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the things we’re doing, is we’re approving a 

garage though we can’t even visualize it.  And, look at the next 

application.  We typically ask for a picture of the garage so we can 

see the relationship of the pitch of the roof, the house, et cetera. 

 I don’t know whether you have the drawings or any kind of a 

conceptual? 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  I don’t have a formal drawing, but I talked to the 

contractor to make it aesthetically, you know, roof lines even.  I 

obviously --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, if you and your wife decide that the 16’, if 

that’s what you come back with, I’d like to see at least a conceptual 
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drawing of what you know, the house, you mentioned the chimney and how 

the garage is situated and what the pitch of the roof is.    What it 

looks like. 

 MR.  LOMBARDI:  I have one other question, too, for the 

applicant.  If you were to move it in to the 16’ like they talked 

about in order to gain some more space for yourself, maybe you could 

consider going back and then you wouldn’t be --- because the variance 

here is to the side property line.  So maybe you could consider going 

back or is that in the way of the septic? 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  That becomes a problem gaining access to the septic 

system. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. 

 MR. HOFFMAN:  That is the only side that I have access because 

there is a line of trees on the other side.  So, they’d have to come 

out to get a large vehicle back there for any work on the septic 

system. 

 I’m also trying to get it to line up aesthetically with the back 

of the house, also.  So it’s not like a mish-mash of different 

buildings.  So I’m trying to get it from an architectural standpoint 

to line up properly so it looks pleasant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 Can I have a motion to continue this public hearing? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 THE CHAIR:   Second? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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 H. APPEAL #5964A, Application of Todd & Laurie Martin for a 

9.7’ side yard setback variance to 10.3’ where 20’ is allowed under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 149 Fleetwood Road, 

property of Todd G. & Laurie Ann Martin n an R-20/25 zone. 

 TODD MARTIN:  Hello.  I am Todd Martin and I live on 149 

Fleetwood Road, Plantsville.  And, I am applying for a variance for an 

attached one car garage addition.  We were planning on converting an 

existing room --- actually on our --- for the record, on our 

application process, we put in that we applied for an attached two car 

garage addition but it is not.  We are looking for a one car attached 

addition, 12 x 32 off of the existing house, an existing room that we 

have. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you have a hardship here, a safety issue? 

 MR. MARTIN:  Well, right.  We put that in there um as a hardship. 

Actually other hardships that we did, when we had contractors come 

over to review the property, in the back we do have a septic system as 

well and we have a large tree and a shed in the backyard that would 

limit access for a driveway and a garage in the back. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, the shed really has no bearing on – 

 MR. MARTIN:  I know.  I am just saying, if we were to have a 

detached garage in the backyard, we have a family room addition and a 

patio addition, so if we were ever to do a detached garage, it would 

have to be way back, set in the backyard and we have a shed, you know, 

in the area that we would --- if there was any place to put it. 

 And, then, we have a tree in the middle of the yard and a septic 

system. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I was up your house.  You’ve got a tree buffer right 

alongside the neighbor’s property. 

 MR. MARTIN:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG: Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes? 

 MR. WYSONG: Is it germane that the application is for a two car 

garage and they’re now proposing a one?  Or do we look at it that 

there is a proposed addition of a garage that is 12 x 32? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, the variance, you would stipulate it.  We 

could stipulate the 10’. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or else he could amend the application and we could 

vote on the amendment just like we asked the previous applicant would 

he go along with 16 and we’d vote on the 16’. 

 We’d ask would you go along with a one car and his variance is 

for a one car. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 It’s 32’ deep.  That’s --- 

 MR. MARTIN:  Well, yes. 

 THE CHAIR: What is the reason for the 32’? 

 MR. MARTIN:  Just for extra storage.  You know, we have a growing 

family, two kids, and extra storage space.  You know. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. MARTIN:  A large SUV, car and – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Except that it increases the amount of the variance 

by that 8’. 

 MR. MARTIN: No, I believe I have that – we put in for a 12 x 32 

addition.  Yah. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I don’t think that would change the variance, 

would it?  We’re dealing with a – 

 MR. MARTIN:  Right now I have a room ---  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It does change it because it is a 10’ variance for 

24’ or a 10’ variance for 32’.  So, it’s more of a variance because 

you are taking up 32’ instead of 24. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead? 

 MR. MARTIN: If there are any other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there going to be access into ---you say, the two 

additions you put on the rear?  Is the garage going to have access to 

the covered patio? 

 MR. MARTIN:  There is a covered patio and there is a sliding 

glass door to the family room addition as well as the covered patio is 

wide open. 

 And, we have access to, yah, there is two rooms. One that is 

behind which is an addition right next to the patio and then the other 

room that we would be requesting to build on to the existing house. 
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 THE CHAIR:   Because on this one, we are asking for almost a 50% 

variance.  Right? 

 It was 22. They’re asking for 12’.  That brings it down to 10.3. 

So it is really almost a 50% variance. 

 The issue here is you can’t make it any narrower to get a car in.  

So it’s not the length so much.  It does change it when you make the 

motion but the bottom line is 12’ is about as narrow as you can go. 

 So you are looking at a variance of 50%. 

 MR. MARTIN:  And, I don’t know if it would help, just I have a 

copy, a photocopy of other --- four other houses in the neighborhood 

that are ranch style homes with you know, a two car garage addition. 

 And, some of them are even less than the 10.3’ to the side of the 

neighbor’s yard. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah, I was up there and I looked at all the houses 

around him and they do have two car garages and one car garages.  I 

guess this day and age without a garage, for safety issue, I think 

that --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  That addition that is on the driveway already, do 

you know if that was an existing garage at one time? 

 MR. MARTIN:  We don’t know.  When we moved in there, that was ---

that room was there. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  And, there is no way to put a detached garage in 

the back? 

 MR. MARTIN:  No way.  Oh, I mean, no way. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So most of them  houses up there are nonconforming? 

 THE CHAIR:  Were they all nonconforming, predate zoning?  I 

assume they must’ve predated zoned. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, this house was built in 1964 and zoning was 

in ’57.  So --- it did.  But sometimes at one point the zoning 

regulations changed, setbacks changed.  Subdivisions had, you know, 

open space subdivisions and so on.  I don’t know if at that time they 

had open space but the regulations has changed in terms of setbacks. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This is wide house to start.  I mean, if we were to 

grant a variance with the garage, it would be 74’ wide. Which is 

extremely wide. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  well, it is a ranch. Yes. 

 MR. MARTIN: And, if I could, just for the record, we purchased 

the house back in 1997.  And, this is my wife, Laurie. She wanted me 
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to mention that the side setback was 15’ back then.  And, you know, 

the homes that presently have those garages were probably 

grandfathered in but I know some of those additions were done in 2005-

2006.   

 Like I said, they’re, you know, closer than the 10.3’ variance. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I think there was only one other ranch up there 

that didn’t have a garage. Everything else I see did have a garage. 

 MR. MARTIN:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, I guess the real issue is and what you are 

saying is it is basically, even though it is a significant variance, 

is it in harmony with the neighborhood.  If every house there is 10’ 

or less --  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But would they consider also 12 --- again 12 x 24 

as opposed to the 32. The 32 is extremely large. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, what we usually do sometimes is some --- 

this is the instance where they’re allowed up to three garage spaces.  

And, you know, then this area is, you may be able to fit two cars long 

in it lengthwise. What we would usually do is give them the 12 x 24 

and make them put in a wall for storage so they can keep that space 

but that is storage space.   

 MR. O’KEEFE: But they wouldn’t need the variance if we gave them 

12 x 24.  They would be able to put the garage up and the variance 

would be less than 12 x 32.  Because then you are just putting extra 

storage, but you are putting storage off of the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  But you are really,  I mean, aren’t we talking a 

variance that is more to the property line than it is the size area.  

I am not as much worried about the size of the garage ---it’s an 

issue.  But I am less worried about that than I  am the 50% variance 

to the property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is 25% less of a variance if it’s 24’. 

 Because instead of 32’, it is 24’. 

 MR. MARTIN:  To the back side of the lot and not the side lot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  To the side lot.  Because it goes along the side of 

the lot.  The 32’ goes along – parallel to the side lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We wouldn’t be concerned with how deep it went, 

except that it’s also along the side. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  But I am just saying because I was up there, all 

the houses, they’re all like, this garage would be in harmony with the 

neighborhood. There is only one house I’ve seen up there without a 

garage.  That’s all there is.  And, they are all close. 

 MR. MARTIN:  Do you want copies of the, you know, the pictures 

from neighbors’ homes on the street? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, you can do that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Add that to the record. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. MARTIN:  And, just for the record, those four homes are less 

than 10’ to the side property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions of this applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Instead of having him stand there and look at us. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Okay. Thank you, sir. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 I. APPEAL # 5965A, Application of Bordiere Bldg. & Realty LLC 

for a 11.5’ front yard setback variance to 28.5’ where 40’ is required 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 25 Homesdale 

Avenue, property of Bordiere Bldg & Realty LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 MICHAEL BORDIERE:  193 Summitwood Drive, Kensington, CT. 

 Basically, what I am looking to do is take the ranch home --- I 

think the proper term is legal nonconforming  presently.  I am looking 

to raise it to a cape cod without changing the footprint of the 

property. 

 I’ve submitted some pictures of adjoining properties.  Two and 

three  touching properties are capes.  These houses were built in 

roughly 1950 ---army housing.  Two by three construction.  Pretty 

modest, to say the least. 

 Basically, I’m looking just to go up with it.  Two bedrooms and a 

bathroom.  Pretty simple.  Pretty straight forward for what is 

existing in the neighborhood.  

 I am not asking to change any footprint at all. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What you are going to do is upgrade the 

neighborhood.  I was up there. 

 MR. BORDIERE:  Well, it is definitely going to help it.  It’s not 

going to be an odd ball home, either. 

 THE CHAIR:  There is a number of homes in that area that have 

done pretty much the same thing. 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 This has a full dormer on the back? 

 MR. BORDIERE:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, it’s basically one story on the front, so to 

speak --- 

 MR. BORDIERE:  You’ll see room on the front and you’ll see a 

dormer in the back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Same footprint. 

 MR. BORDIERE:  Same footprint. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s already nonconforming. 

 MR. BORDIERE:  It’s on slab, so you’re stuck for space on most of 

those homes.  Go out in the back with any kind of addition, you just 

destroy the yard. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Some of them have done a nice job.  Being a small 

home, they’ve done a nice job with it. 

 Okay, any questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. BORDIERE:  Appreciate your time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 THE CHAIR:  We have two applications still open.  And, the 

applicant is not back. 

 (Pause) 

 I’m willing to take a five minute break if the board suggests 

that and if he’s not back we’ll just to continue it and go on. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Give him the five minutes, definitely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion for a five minute break? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Make a motion for a five minute break. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. WYSONG: Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was recessed at 8:20 o’clock, p.m.) 

 THE CHAIR:  We’re on a five minute break.  Can we have a chance 

to review the lease while we’re on break?   Please. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can we add that in the Minutes? 

 THE CHAIR:  What is that? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can we add the lease as an exhibit, though? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  Once we open it, we’ll do that. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Okay. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was resumed at 8:27 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

ROBERT SALKA, resuming the Chair: 

 

 E. APPEAL #5966A, Application of Riverbend Associates II for a 

200’ distance variance to 200’ where 400’ is required from a church 

for the sale of alcoholic beverages under Section 4-01.32B, 11-04.1A & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1079 Queen Street Unites 17, 18 & 19 

property of Riverbend Associates II in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could I have a motion to reopen Appeals  #5966A and 

5962A.   
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 MR. LAPORTE:  So be it. 

 THE CHAIR: Second? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  We have reopened Appeal #5966A. 

 MR.SAKONCHECK:  Thank you for your patience and accommodations 

tonight. 

 Again as indicated, I placed into the record the first page of 

the lease in question as well as Section 8, use of premises for a 

meeting place. 

 Consequently, I believe it is correct that this is just another 

business in the center and it is not subject to the 400’ rule. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, discussion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Okay, by way of discussion, when I see meeting place 

in a lease, I assume that it is for worship. 

 THE CHAIR:  I would, as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, that is the only way I read it. I would, it 

would be a stretch for me to read meeting place and church and  say 

well, that must be an office use.  So, I’m assuming by meeting place 

they are assuming a place to meet to worship because that’s what a 

church does. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question for the applicant.  Would you 

think that this the, this organization, who is your tenant, would be 

opposed to a liquor store moving into this facility? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Uh, they are not here tonight.  And, I’ve spoken 

to them purposely about the reason for requesting this letter.  He has 

full knowledge of what the application is here for tonight. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  My nest question for the board is may we consider 

bringing the owner up here, the pastor of the church in?  Because in 

that email it said that they specifically did not want to be treated 

as a church.  Is there anything we can do to get that in writing so 

that its --- 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  It is in writing.  He signed that letter. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  He signed on that letter. 
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 So, is that enough for us to prove that they should not be 

considered a place of worship because they signed it and agreed upon 

it or do we need more? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  Because all he’s saying is our zoning 

regulations don’t apply.  He’s making a legal conclusion for us that 

he can’t make.  It has nothing to do with what he can do. He can still 

use it for Section 8 of the lease irrespective of what he said to us. 

 He’s saying well, I want to use it for Section 8 and I don’t    

want the regulations to apply. 

 (Pause) 

 I wouldn’t want to suggest to a tenant that the tenant needs to 

modify its lease because we don’t want to in any way infringe on the 

right of the church to conduct its business as it is allowed to do. 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree with that conclusion because when I read it, 

the use of premise, when it says meeting place and the title of a 

lease is with a church, um, a place of worship.  To me, they go 

together.  So I am not --- I’m having a very difficult time saying 

this is not a place of worship, if you will. 

 MR. WYSONG: The regulations don’t say that we have to be 400’ 

from a place of worship.  I would bring that to the attention of the 

board. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Charitable institution, hospital, library, 

organized high school, public school --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Speak up, Rob? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Within 400’ of a direct line from any church, 

public school, duly organized school other than a public school, 

charitable institution, hospital or library. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Read the next sentence. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Or the premises upon which any of the 

aforementioned classes of buildings are situated. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Aforementioned classes of buildings.  I think we’re 

confused.  A church is a building and a church is a congregation.  Is 

there a difference? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  A church is a church no matter what you say.  A 

church is a church. 

 MR. WYSONG: Our regulations are trying to keep them a building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  (Inaudible) and sometimes a church isn’t. 
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 MR. WYSONG: Well, the stipulation was it is not 400’ from a place 

of worship.  It’s 400’ from a building that is a church. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  The church is leasing office space. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I  only bring that up when we start introducing 

other terms --- place of worship ---that’s not in our regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I think what we need to do and the Vice 

Chairman just mentioned it, what we’re doing is we’re discussing the 

application between us which once we have a motion we can discuss it t 

that point. 

 I think what we need to do is are there any questions of the 

applicant and find out if there is anyone here speaking in favor or 

against the application. Close it.  And, then we bring it to a vote. 

 So, do we have any other questions of the applicant at this 

point? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I would like to say one other thing into the 

record.  I made the statement that under the building code,  this is 

considered a business.  And, I have a copy of sections of the building 

code and I have circled two things. 

 The first is:  any building or tenant spaced used for assembly 

like premises by less than 50 persons shall be considered a group B 

occupancy.  And, group B is business. 

 (Handed in for the record.) 

 THE CHAIR:  And, that is out of where? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  2003 International Building Code.  Portion of the 

2005 State Building Code. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE: One more question of the applicant.  That building 

code, is that a building code that is applicable to the State of 

Connecticut? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Yes.  The building code is one code for the 

entire state not to be confused with zoning which each town has. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.  Hearing none, thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 
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 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #5962A, Application of Parul Patel d/b/a Queen 

Liquors LLC for special exception approval to allow a package store 

liquor permit at this location under Sections 4-01.32B, 11-04 & 15-05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1079 Queen Street Unites 17, 18 & 19, 

property of Riverbend Associates II in a B zone. 

 JAMES SAKONCHECK:  The location here is for special exception for 

a liquor store and I think the place meets a lot of the qualification 

to run a business. Specifically, it is on a main, state highway Route 

10 and main artery.   

 It is located over a thousand feet from the other liquor store to 

the south. 

 It is a relatively new building that was built under the zoning 

regulations which means it has a more modern entrance and exit.  It 

has the parking requirements. 

 It is well situated that the residences along River Street are 

well protected by the Quinnipiac River, discussed earlier, as well as 

the treed buffer. 

 Along Queen Street it is surrounded by other uses.  And, it has 

the situation that allows for the business to be run in a safe manner 

for all the concerns that might be a part of the need to have a 

special exception qualification. 

 And, it is also very important that this is a couple that has 

been running a business in Southington successfully and honorably for 

many, many years and they do not want to lose their jobs.  They do 

need a place and I know that he finds this as being a place he can 

move to and have his successful business and not have to go out of 

business.   

 THE CHAIR:  Questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Any questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 Chairman Robert Salka, called the regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 8:38 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Town Council Chambers with the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong  

        

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

      

  

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

     

   

 A quorum was determined. 

 Absent:  Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

       

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding:  

 

Approval of Minutes 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting which Mr. O’Keefe seconded. Motion passed unanimously on a 

voice vote. 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL 5958A, Application of Southington Fire Dept. Co #2 

for special exception approval for the annual Christmas tree sale 

under Sections 3-01.31D & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 128 West 

Main Street, property of Town of Southington in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #5958A with 

stipulations: 

 1. The site be cleaned of all debris within one week of end of 

sales. 

 2. That the applicant secure insurance in the greater amount 

of $2 million or the town required minimum. 

 3. Permission from the town is obtained. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 
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 Mr. LaPorte noted there are no changes to the application and 

they did a good job last year.  

 The Chair added they have been doing this for a number of years.  

We’ve had no issues with this group before. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 B. APPEAL #5959A, Application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

beginning on June 1,2013 to July 31, 2012 under Section 4-01.31 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 12 Grove Street & 735 Main Street, 

property of Faith Living Church Inc. at the intersection of Grove 

Street & Main Street in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 5959A with 

stipulations: 

 1. A double walled fence around the area. 

 2. A policeman be on duty during the time of the event. 

 3. The applicant shall be responsible for cleaning up the 

property each night of the event. 

 4. There be no activity after 9:30 pm. 

 5. The applicant secure insurance in the greater of the amount 

of $2 million or the town required minimum. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte stated they did a good job.   

 The Chair pointed out they have done this for a number of years. 

They’ve always had the appropriate police there.  It’s been well 

organized. They have taken it down when they said they were. They’ve 

reseeded the area. It looks good. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 C. APPEAL #5960A, Application of Ray Kastner d/b/a Copper 

Ridge Realty LLC for a 37.51 sq.ft. variance to allow a 237.51 sq.ft. 

shed where 200 sq.ft. is allowed under Sections 2-01A & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 20-22 Walnut Street, property of Copper Ridge 

Realty LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. Laporte made  a motion to approve which Mr. Wysong seconded. 
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 Mr. LaPorte noted the variance is about 20% which is a minor 

increase. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he sort of struggled with this.  The idea of the 

variance or the hardship, but the variance appears to be diminimus at 

10% or 15%. The concept I don’t like.  The amount isn’t so bad. 

 Motion passes 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

  

 D. APPEAL #5961A, Application of the Cellar Fine Wines, LLC 

for special exception approval to allow a package store liquor permit 

at this location under Section 4-01.32B, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 826-842 Queen Street (832 Queen Street) property of West 

Queen Developers LLC at the intersection with Aircraft Road in a B 

zone. 

 Public hearing continued. 

 

 

 E. APPEAL #5966A, Application of Riverbend Associates II for a 

200’ distance variance to 200’ where 400’ is required from a church 

for the sale of alcoholic beverages under Section 4-01.32B, 11-04.1A & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1079 Queen Street Unites 17, 18 & 19 

property of Riverbend Associates II in a B zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal $5966A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out where he struggled on this is that there 

is a church within 200’.  And, that the lease says a lease with a 

church and the purpose is for a meeting place and the primary purpose 

of churches is worship.  You have a church and I don’t know what the 

hardship would for a 50% variance. 

 As it relates, I would say, to the other church, its 400’ away or 

so and I agree with the applicant that the river is an adequate 

distance and that wouldn’t be a concern to me at all.   

 The first one is. 

 Mr. Wysong struggled with the intent of the regulation when it 

was written.  I brought up the fact that Section 11-04 speaks of 

buildings.  And, we speak of a church as a building and we have 

interpreted that  as a congregation.  In fact used the words that 

would indicate something other than a building. 
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 Why did they include hospitals?  Are we to say that a walk-in 

medical center, you know, store front performs hospital like 

activities is now a hospital and not a medical facility.   

 Or a nonprofit that collects clothing and distributes it.  Is 

that a nonprofit that you can’t have a liquor store near in a store 

front? 

 So, my interpretation is they were trying to control the  liquor 

store locations to established buildings not easily moved. 

 We’re taking a store front that is used for meetings and their 

meetings are of a religious nature, I assume, and we’re calling that a 

building under this section and I don’t think that is the right 

interpretation. 

 Mr. Librandi added it is a plaza with multiple uses in there. 

 Mr. Wysong continued. Suppose we took it one step  further and 

said the liquor store was there and somebody wanted to move into a 

store front for religious purposes, 100’ away.  Everybody’s happy.  

And, the liquor store now wants to sell the liquor license.  Do we go 

back to the regulations and say, well you can’t sell that liquor 

license because the new owners not grandfathered in, the church is 

there, so you can’t sell your liquor license.  I don’t think that was 

the intent. 

 Or you’re in a neighborhood and you have a religious meeting in 

your home.  And, you are 175’ from a liquor store.  Are we imposing on 

the liquor store the fact that you’re having religious services in 

your home?  It is certainly not a church building but you are a church 

congregation.   

 I only throw that out for consideration. What was the meaning or 

what was the intent of the 400’ restriction and does it apply in the 

case of the store front meeting?   

 Certainly it does for the church that is 400’ away on River 

Street.  I have no argument there.  And, a variance to 200’ allows 

that 10’ or 15’ or how much the variance is.  Eleven feet. 

 Mr. Librandi suggested reviewing the uses in a B zone in terms of 

how they relate to the uses in that plaza.  Just to show that perhaps 

a meeting --- churches can have lots of meetings in terms of --- you 

know, if the pastor doesn’t have an office and has an office there --- 

there are a lot of uses rather than just worship that a church does. 

 The Chair said he agreed in the comment.  It’s pretty well 

understand if it is a church building, you don’t put a liquor store 

and you don’t have a bar, et cetera next to it.  But even the pastor 

of this church has agreed that basically they hold meetings there.  It 

is an office away from home as was described. 
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 I think the regulations are right.  On the paperwork that we read 

and the regulation you made about a building, I think it is a very 

grey area and in my mind, with the pastor saying as far as he’s 

concerned it’s not a congregation where they are going to hold 

services, et cetera, I would tend to approve this particular 

application.   

 It’s a grey area and I don’t think we should necessarily --- our 

job is to show some flexibility.  When I say flexibility, in 

interpreting the regulations when it makes sense to do that. 

 I would tend to approve this application. 

 Mr. O’Keefe offered an additional comment having listened to 

other commissioners.  As I look at the lease, I struggle with the word 

meeting place and definition of church.  

 As I listen to the other commissioners speak, I read in the 

context of the letter, Reverend Harold Cummings says it is not 

intended for worship to apply.  And, I look at the square footage of 

975 square feet, there are not going to be a lot of people in there, 

anyway.  I think given that we’re trying to make thing work and also 

enforce the regulations, I think that it may be appropriate. 

 The Chair added it was a good discussion and truly aired out. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 F. APPEAL #5962A, Application of Parul Patel d/b/a Queen 

Liquors LLC for special exception approval to allow a package store 

liquor permit at this location under Sections 4-01.32B, 11-04 & 15-05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1079 Queen Street Unites 17, 18 & 19, 

property of Riverbend Associates II in a B zone. 

 Mr. Librandi pointed out normal stipulations should apply.  Mr. 

Laporte made a motion to approve with the normal stipulations. 

 Stipulation: No flags, banners, pennants, noise makers. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 G. APPEAL #5963A, Application of Sanders & Rachel Hoffman for 

a 8.6’ side yard setback variance to 11.4’ where 20’ is required under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the  Zoning Regulations, 43 Hitchcock Road, 

property of Rachel E Hoffman in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Continued the public hearing. 

 

 

 H. APPEAL #5964A, Application of Todd & Laurie Martin for a 

9.7’ side yard setback variance to 10.3’ where 20’ is allowed under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 149 Fleetwood Road, 

property of Todd G. & Laurie Ann Martin n an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5964A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte noted it is a one car garage and is in harmony with 

the surroundings. 

 Mr. Wysong concurred.  He drove through the neighborhood and 

there are a number of houses that have added garages since they were 

originally built.  It appears that the current setback on the side 

regulation has been recognized that at one time the side back setback 

was smaller than the current regulation and it would be in harmony 

with the neighborhood. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated in looking at the application and listening to 

the discussion, the application was for an attached two car garage and 

the motion was to approve.  I wonder if there would be a friendly 

amendment to amend the motion to approve it as a one car garage. 

 Mr. Wysong withdrew his second.  Mr. LaPorte withdrew his motion. 

 Mr. LaPorte amended the motion to say  that this is for a one car 

garage instead of two.   Mr. Wysong seconded.   

 Mr.Librandi asked how it was going to be defined. He’ll have to 

put it in the zoning permit.  Stipulate a one car garage. 

 Mr. Gworek said that doesn’t matter.  It is just the variance 

itself.  It’s more pertinent that the variance stays the same as the 

application than to name it. 

 Enforcement was discussed. 

 The Chair said typically when you think of a two car garage you 

think of a 24’ wide garage and not a 32’ deep garage.  That is more 

for storage and that kind of thing. 

 Mr. O’Keefe suggested a motion to approve a 12’ x 32’ deep 

garage. 
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 Mr. LaPorte so moved on that. Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said looking at the pictures of the neighborhood, I 

think it is consistent with the neighborhood. 

 The Chair agreed. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 I. APPEAL #5965A, Application of Bordiere Bldg. & Realty LLC 

for a 11.5’ front yard setback variance to 28.5’ where 40’ is required 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 25 Homesdale 

Avenue, property of Bordiere Bldg & Realty LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal 5965A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said it is an improvement to the house and it is not 

increasing the footprint.  It’s really put a second floor over the 

spot.  I think it would be good for the neighborhood. 

 The Chair added it is already nonconforming.  And, it is not 

adding to a nonconforming use. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

7. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 A. Adoption of 2013 ZBA meeting schedule. 

 After discussion on the meeting dates:  One meeting a month in 

July and August eliminating the first meeting of each month, July 9
th
 

and August 13
th
.  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve as suggested.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 As to the special meeting, it was decided to hold the meeting 

right before the planning & zoning meeting:  November 7
th
, 2012 at 6:00 

pm.   

 

 Mr. Librandi advised there was an anonymous complaint filed via 

letter about Blackstone Pub having people drinking and smoking outside 

and being loud to the few homes behind there.  We just sent them a 

letter and we’ve not received a response.  No further response from 
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the complainant of anything else happening.  If I receive another 

complaint I will move forward at your direction. 

 Mr. Wysong noted in the letter it referred back to #5738A and you 

enclosed a copy.  They’ve been before us since then.  They were here 

on May 24
th
 of 2011 and my recollection of that is that we approved an 

outdoor dining area for them or an outdoor drinking area.  Mr. 

Librandi said he would double-check that. 

 Mr.Librandi didn’t think it allowed outside amplification.  Mr. 

Wysong just pointed that out.  Mr. Librandi apologized for the error 

on his part. 

  

 The Chair had a question concerning the Chamber of Commerce in 

town.  Art Secondo came before the planning & zoning pushing the signs 

– allowing sandwich board signs in front of the business in the CB 

district. 

 I have a concern that we may or may not allow these sandwich 

boards in front the CB zone but they are all over town.  A lot of 

businesses belong to the Chamber of Commerce and I’m wondering if they 

do any policing of their own.  Driving around town, there are signs 

all over the place.   

 There’s a number of businesses that have banners with advertising 

all over their buildings.  Every square foot has a banner on it. 

 And yet, we say to the individual that came before us on Route 10 

that he could only have an X amount of square foot sign on the front 

of his new building that’s going in.  Yet, we’ve got businesses that 

have banners all over the place.  Meriden Waterbury Road at the bar.  

Car lots have the flags and we told them no. they’ve got banner.  I am 

not sure the Chamber is really helping us out at all as to putting the 

word know. 

 Rob can’t really do anything unless somebody complains.  The 

Chamber during their meetings can say, look guys, this is starting to 

look like a carnival on some of these businesses and around town. 

 Mr.Librandi said at the PZC meeting they did talk about reviewing 

regulations for temporary signs and what they can and can’t have and 

where they can and can’t have it. A main issue is with enforcement.  

It’s too big of a process.  Somebody coming in for a permit, it’s 

after the fact and they’ve had the sign for about three weeks before I 

can go out and get them.  It’s never ending.  Take one down and two 

more pop up. 

 The Chair added a lot of the buildings are in violations.  Car 

lots have come to us and we’ve approved it specifically with 

stipulations saying no banners, no flags, et cetera.  We also have a 

sign ordinance that a lot of the businesses are in violation of sign 
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ordinance.  I don’t think the Chamber is helping us out at all and I 

don’t know where you draw the line.  It’s proliferating as business is 

slow all over town. 

 Permit process enforcement for signs was discussed by Mr. 

Librandi.  He  noted that does inform them before they get in 

violation.  If you want an A-frame sign, you have to come in and fill 

out a zoning permit. 

 The Chair noted that is specified by the PZC.  What about all the 

other signs?  What about Arby’s with the huge 10’ flags stuck in the 

ground and they’ve been there for months.  Mr. Librandi sent them a 

notice of violation.  Then, they wait a couple of months and they put 

it back up.  Mr. O’Keefe said you tell them there is a fine and if you 

put it back up the fine is automatic. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated he was on the Board of Directors for the 

Chamber of Commerce and the legal advisor to the Chamber of Commerce 

and I have specifically told the Chamber of Commerce that I would 

recuse myself from it relative to any discussion.  I do not 

participate for or against in the context of Chamber meetings. 

 Mr.Librandi advised next week the planning & zoning staff was 

having a meeting with the Chamber of Commerce.  I’ll advise you of the 

specific time. This can be brought up at the meeting. 

 The Chair noted in the PZC meeting there is no place for general 

comments.  Mr.Librandi said something could be put in the Minutes from 

ZBA to the PZC as to the issues we are  looking at.  The Chair will be 

in to see Rob and then they can send the comments to the next meeting. 

 The sign regulations are being reviewed right now by the 

subcommittee.   And, now is the time to comment.  The Chair of that 

subcommittee is Steve Kalkowski. He can be directly contacted. 

 

 Mr. Gworek brought up Appeal 5962A.  One of the early ones we 

discussed the owner wasn’t part of the applicant, he didn’t sign.  And 

on 5962A Jim Sakoncheck was the speaker and he didn’t sign off.   He 

did sign the letter, though.  Mr. O’Keefe said he was the applicant 

and he represented he was the agent of the owner and he is a 

professional engineer.  Mr. Gworek said comments applied to 5966A. 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt the letter applied to both as it is the same 

property.   

 Mr. Librandi said the letter is what he’s been telling people is 

sufficient.  We have to have some type of proof letter stating that 

the property owner is approving of the application. 

 Mr. O’Keefe looked at it in that it says owner/agent.  A 

professional engineer or an attorney acts as an agent for the owner. 
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Somebody who is negotiating a lease is not the agent for the owner. 

They are an agent for themselves.  Mr. Sakoncheck signed the 

application and he submitted a letter indicating his agency. 

 Mr. Lombardi said the letter that anyone sends in should identify 

the appeal number so it is clear what it relates to.  In this case, it 

is fair to assume it applies to both.  That is an assumption which is 

common sense but it is a suggestion going forward just to clarify it. 

 Discussion. 

 

 Mr. Gworek  said on Appeal 5962A, it was just Patel and Patel 

signed it.  That’s why I didn’t know if we should put everything to a  

hold because Jim Sakoncheck was the one representing them although 

he’s not on the application itself.  Mr. O’Keefe agreed it is a point 

well-taken. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn. Mr. Wysong seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:17 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 

    Zoning Board of Appeals 

 

 

      

  

   

  


